
  

  

 

 
 

Acton-Boxborough Regional  
School Committee Meeting 

 
 

August 27, 2020 
 
 

7:00 p.m. 
 
 

Via zoom webinar: 
     https://abschools.zoom.us/j/95248771505  



ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE (ABRSC) 
MEETING AGENDA 

 
Virtual Public Zoom Webinar Meeting                                                                   August 27, 2020 
To attend the open meeting: https://abschools.zoom.us/j/95248771505                        7:00 p.m. 
To call in: 312 626 6799                                                                                            
Live streaming: 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------                         
            

1.       Call to Order  (7:00 p.m.) 
  
2.       Chairperson’s Welcome 

2.1.   Public Participation – Please use “Hand Raise” feature to participate (do not use 
the “Chat”) 

  
3.       ONGOING BUSINESS 

3.1.   Approval of ABRSC Meeting Minutes of 7/23/2020 & 8/5/20 (next meeting) – 
VOTE – Tessa McKinley 

  
3.2.   School Opening Update – Peter Light 

3.2.1.         Recommendation to Approve ABRHS FY21 Handbook – VOTE – Peter 
Light (Reference FY20 Handbook here) 

3.2.3.         Budget Update – Dave Verdolino  
3.2.3.2.              FY20 End of Year Update 
3.2.3.1.              FY21 Update 
3.2.3.3.              Approval of Change of Members of the Other Post 
Employment Benefits (OPEB) Trust Fund Board of Advisors  - VOTE – 
Peter Light 

  
3.3.   Subcommittee and Member Reports 

3.3.1.         Approval of FY21 EDCO Board Member, Advisory Member and SC 
Leadership Liaison/Round Table Representatives – VOTE –Tessa 
McKinley 

3.3.2.        Policy – Diane Baum (met on 8/20/20) 
3.3.2.1.              Recommendation to Revise Prohibition of Harassment, File: 
ACAB/JBA/GBA - First Read  
3.3.2.2.              Recommendation to Establish Masks/Face Coverings (new), 
FIle: EBCFA - First Read, procedures EBCFA-R included FYI 

3.3.3.       School Building Committee Update –Peter Light 
3.3.1.  Meeting Minutes  

  
4.       Recommendation to Approve Gifts – VOTE – Peter Light 

4.1.   AB United Way Grant to Community Education ($2,500) 

https://docs.google.com/document/d/10XLAzqb8mcclzIAVNHQZMYNxr39PdMVcP3wFlyJGYuw/edit


4.2.   Award to ABRHS STEM Program from the Society for Science and the Public and 
Regeneron ($4,000) 

  
5.       Statement of Warrants and Recommendation to Approve – VOTE – Tessa McKinley 
  
6.       FYI 

6.1.   FY21 Subcommittee and Liaison Assignments (added A. Tso as Fincom Liaison) 
6.2  FY21 School Calendar, voted 8/5/20 

  
7.       Adjourn 
 
 
  
NEXT MEETING:    September 3 – 7:00 p.m. 
 

Posted on 8/24/20 at 10:30 a.m. 
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ACTON-BOXBOROUGH REGIONAL SCHOOL COMMITTEE (ABRSC) 
MEETING DRAFT MINUTES  

 
Virtual Public Zoom Webinar Meeting                                                                July 23, 2020                        
To attend: https://abschools.zoom.us/j/95248771505                                                        7:00 p.m. 
To call in: 312 626 6799                                                             

Live streaming: http://actontv.org/on-demand/livestream/government   
________________________________________________________________________                           
           
Members Present: Evelyn Abayaah-Issah, Diane Baum, Kyra Cook, Adam Klein, Ginny 

Kremer, Amy Krishnamurthy, Tessa McKinley, John Petersen, Nora 
Shine, Angie Tso, Yebin Wang 

Members Absent: none 
Others: Marie Altieri, Dawn Bentley, Deborah Bookis, Peter Light, Beth Petr, Dave 

Verdolino 
___________________________________________________________________________ 

 

1. Call to Order  (7:00) 
The ABRSC was called to order at 7:04 p.m. by Chairperson Tessa McKinley.  
 
Due to the schools being closed as a result of the coronavirus, the meeting was conducted 
both in person and remotely via a Zoom webinar. Members Kyra Cook, Amy Krishnamurthy, 
Nora Shine and Yebin Wang participated via zoom and the remaining 7 School Committee 
members were in the auditorium, per our Remote Participation policy, BEDJA. Members and 
administrators in the auditorium wore masks and sat at least six feet apart. 
 
Public participation was possible via the zoom link or call in phone number.  The auditorium 
was not open to the public. The open meeting was recorded and live streamed. Meetings 
are posted on Acton TV’s website at http://actontv.org/on-demand/government. Per the 
remote policy, all votes were done by roll call with each member stating their vote after the 
Chairperson called their name.  
 

2.     Chairperson’s Welcome – Tessa McKinley 
2.1.   Public Participation – none 
 

 3.     ONGOING BUSINESS 
3.1.   Approval of ABRSC Meeting Minutes of 7/1/2020 – VOTE – Tessa McKinley 
John Petersen moved, Diane Baum seconded and it was unanimously,  
 VOTED by roll call: to approve the minutes as written. 

(YES: Abayaah-Issah, Baum, Cook, Klein, Kremer, Krishnamurthy, McKinley, 
Petersen, Shine, Tso, Wang) 

3.2.   School Opening Update – Peter Light 
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3.2.1. Possible VOTE on 2020-21 Learning Plan      

Mr. Light presented the draft guidance on Learning Programs as of July 17, 
2020. With new information appearing on a daily basis, administrators must keep 
an open mind as the thinking is constantly shifting. He thanked the members of 
the four working groups who have been meeting 3 or 4 times a week in addition 
to their other regular meetings. This is expected to continue through August, or 
as long as the pandemic lasts, to help the district adapt.  

The goal will always be to transition as many students as possible to in-person 
learning at the start of the new school year. Four In-Person Learning Modes were 
considered on a continuum: Full Return, Partial Hybrid, Hybrid, and Fully 
Remote. A stand alone, Fully Remote Learning Program was also prepared. The 
Parabola Project, a collaboration between Ariadne Labs and the Learning 
Accelerator with funding from the One8 Foundation, in partnership with MASS, 
has been a valuable resource. Attention must be paid to what is happening 
nationally but local data must also be kept in mind, see Covidactnow.org.  

Members discussed the early July survey results that said approximately 80% of 
families expected to return in the fall while 20% would choose the remote 
learning program, if they had to choose at this time.  No single school had a big 
enough cohort to offer a full remote program. At this time, a hybrid return to 
school is recommended based on current information.  Originally the decision 
was going to be for one year, but administrators are rethinking that. Flexibility 
must be balanced with the need for a good learning experience.  

Marie Altieri explained the staffing implications of the two programs. They are 
trying to match up students who would go remote with staff who want to teach 
remotely based on the original survey. They are trying not to have to hire a lot of 
new staff, to make the programs work. 

Comments from the Committee included: 

 When the budget was presented at the Town Meetings, additional funding 
was not included for these expenses. This will need to be part of our 
communications as we go through the year. At this point, estimates are all 
we have, but the message is trying to be given that costs are being 
handled in a deliberate, well thought out way.  

 The Committee had decided that All Day Kindergarten was appropriate 
for 5 year olds, but now a half day program is being offered for this age 
group. There was a discussion of how children this young will be able to 
stay safely distanced. Smaller groups and spending time outside will help. 
The Administration will notify families tomorrow if the Committee agrees 
that the All Day Program will not be offered this year.  
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 Preschool is a little different and is evolving. We want to be prioritizing our 
highest needs students.  

Dave Verdolino presented financial information. We now have chromebooks for 
all K-12 students. Those new costs are CARES eligible and the district is working 
with the two towns for this funding. The impact of the additional custodial work 
that is required is not known yet.  It makes sense to pursue those costs that have 
no ceiling such as PPE and FEMA, conversely Dave recommends that the ESSR 
fund be on hold because the eligibility deadline is the furthest out. Some of the 
other sources have to be completed by December 30.  

In response to whether the CARES or Covid relief funding could cover the All 
Day Kindergarten (ADK) lost tuition, Dave said they are not eligible for revenue 
reimbursement but many districts are asking about it. The State is being 
conservative and are not expected to reveal their budget until September. 

It was agreed that the Budget Subcommittee would review how to organize and 
prioritize this information. Some items are definite, like the lost ADK revenue, 
while some are possibilities. That should be indicated. It was suggested that only 
when everything else is exhausted, should contingencies be put on the table. 

Ginny Kremer appreciated the time and effort being spent by staff and teachers, 
but emphasized the disruption that families are experiencing as well. She asked 
what resources are available for single parent households or others that can’t 
work remotely and how families will be able to make it work. In light of that, she 
asked if the district is trying to prioritize moving toward full in person learning for 
our youngest students who can’t be alone or manage online learning, or special 
education, or ELL students who can have significant challenges accessing 
remote education.  

The administration started with a “let’s bring everyone in” attitude which evolved 
to “just the secondary schools are hybrid”. After looking at the spacing needed 
and then with the evidence regarding how the virus was evolving, the distance 
recommended between people became unclear. Students need to be enrolled so 
the administration can plan staff and schedules. That will be the first challenge. 
Mr. Light was sympathetic to Ginny’s comments. Regarding child care, Erin 
Bettez and community education are working on ideas, including talking with the 
local Team Works business facility. Extended day programs cannot be run as 
they have been in the past, mainly due to distancing.  

Most decisions going forward will depend on public health data, and the status of 
a vaccine. An important goal is to decide on metrics that will help the district 
decide whether to move forward or close down. This is what The Parabola 
Project partnership is doing. Mr. Light stressed that we want to be as open as 
possible. Community expectations must also be balanced. Managing our 
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community when we do have a case, which is inevitable at some point, will be a 
measure of our success.  

Comments included: 

 There is a hunger for what the District’s measures will be. Mr. Light said 
while we will create our own metrics, like for a snow day, but help from 
larger entities (like Parabola) is needed for a unique situation like this.  

 There is no perfect answer, but the strong focus on our core values – 
Wellness, Equity and Engagement is very much appreciated.  

 It looks like students will only have 50% of the instruction they had before. 
Will they only get 50% of the instructional content this year? Deborah 
Bookis explained that the process will be to take what are the most critical 
standards by course and grade. They have a good sense of what 
happened last year, but also need to use their internal knowledge of what 
the staff knows about our students. That is being done right now to decide 
what the critical standards for learning will be this year. The unfinished 
critical learning from last spring is also being considered for each child. 
There will be a reduction in total coverage.  

 The secret sauce is the community. We are very fortunate to have a 
highly skilled community that knows how hard this is, and that there is no 
perfect solution.  

 Remote learning did not work for a lot of families especially with the quick 
pivot, and it is better that it is more thoughtful now than in the spring. 
Deborah was asked to comment on the curriculum development for the 
remote classes. For grades 7-12, students would be taught by that 
section teacher so it is the same curriculum in the different setting. 
Students learn best in a community, and if they know why they are 
learning. This has to be translated into remote learning.  

 Will the remote curriculum be more robust? Deborah said it will not, just 
the delivery. The standards will be prioritized because we want both 
groups to be in generally the same place.  

 What is the status of hiring staff? Marie Altieri reported that we have been 
actively hiring since February and now have back up candidates that we 
will be considering. We also have paraprofessionals in our work force that 
may be able to step in if needed. We continually work to attract 
candidates of color and have been working with colleges and universities 
regarding recent grads. This is a big reason why the administration needs 
the final decisions about which students will be remote vs in-person.  

 Is there a tipping point when the learning plans will change? It’s 80% in 
person/hybrid - 20% all remote now, but that is based on only the initial 
survey. The registration window will open next week and that will help to 
guide the Administration in starting the real planning. 
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 On Wednesdays, for grades 7-12, each class will have 20 minutes for a 
remote check in conversation. This will be a little different but the point of 
Wednesdays is to maintain relationships between the kids and their 
teachers.  

 Professional Development has included summer work around creative 
conversations, another one about holidays, and the curricular aspect is 
ongoing. The Antidefamation League and NAEYC resources have also 
been used PK-12. Regarding anti-racism work, a focus has been on 
“what we should expect to see in a classroom..”. 

 Has student peer coaching been considered? Deborah will be reaching 
out to alum in college to see if they might want to support. Some college 
seniors who might want to zoom in to work with kids may be considered. 
We are thinking of all different ways to use students to support our 
students. 

 There will be some choices offered in the remote learning. Students’ 
choices are driven by the electives offered. The High School is looking at 
trying to offer limited electives but there has to be enough students to 
offer them. To know that, we need to know who will be in which program. 
Some cutting back in areas is required to make time for the most critical 
essential learning. We can collapse and consolidate things if needed.  

 How will we be ready for a second wave of the virus? An advantage of 
the hybrid model is that staff is are always thinking of what to do with 
students in-person and remotely. A classroom may need to pivot into 
remote environment in one day if someone gets sick. Educators have to 
be working at all times to go completely remote.  

From the audience: 

 Has any consideration been given to using a virtual high school program 
to deliver content remotely? We use Ingenuity a lot in the district, and Mr. 
Light has used many others. Our curriculum is not close to any of these 
programs however. Some students are successful and some aren’t. 
Traditional online schools do not have the rigor that AB can offer with our 
own staff. We have explored partnering with other districts to give 
students some choice, but that has not come to fruition yet. 

 Is it possible for AB to have some remote and have those that want in 
person go 5 days a week? Mr. Light responded that it is a possibility, but 
the metrics are not available yet to make that decision. If there is a safe 
way to do it, we want to bring kids back.  

 If the state guidance says 3 feet of distance between people is enough, 
why is AB not going with that? The CDC recommends 6 feet while DESE 
says 3 feet. Until medical guidance agrees, we need to be cautious.  

 Why are elementary schools not able to each have their own remote 
cohort, like the Jr High and High School? Because we do not have 
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enough students in any one of the elementary schools to support their 
own cohort, this is not possible. We cannot do something for one school 
that we cannot do for all of them. Equity is one of our core values 
meaning we are allocating resources fairly and this is part of that. There 
will be some chances for interactions with their schools.  

Mr. Light told the School Committee that they do not need to vote on this issue 
tonight. DESE guidance is to wait until August, although districts are supposed to 
submit their plans by August 4. He would, however, like general consent that the 
Administration is heading in the right direction with these strategic choices.  

Members voiced support for voting right away to show the community that they 
support the Administration’s plans. This would be with the understanding that the 
situation is evolving. Ginny Kremer expressed frustration with the lateness of 
guidance from the state and was not ready to vote yet.  It was suggested that it 
could be added to the meeting coming up on July 30, although some members 
felt it would be distracting to do as part of their workshop, and they were ready. 
Members shared concern over the state guidance, and stressed that the plan 
could be adjusted as the situation changes. Kyra Cook stressed that the 
community voice is a key element that was missing given that families had not 
registered for their programs yet, although she was ready to vote to support with 
a contingency that adjustments may be made.  

John Petersen moved that the ABRSC support the hybrid school reopening plan based 
on the assumption that approximately 80% of the community will support hybrid and 
20% will support a remote learning program.   

Diane Baum seconded the motion.  

Members discussed what would happen if a significant number of families changed their 
minds and if that would change the direction that the Superintendent would take. Mr. 
Light said that it would not because this model can expand and contract. He does not 
want to be constrained if the Committee votes and then an opportunity comes up. This 
model, however, can adjust if things change. An in-person model is on a continuum. A 
member described it as, “We’re voting to let the district continue their work to move 
forward, not voting on a nitty gritty detailed plan.” Adam suggested including wording 
that included “to approve the spirit and direction of our learning plans…..” 

John Petersen withdrew his motion. Diane Baum withdrew her second of the motion.  

Adam Klein moved, Angie Tso seconded and it was,  

VOTED by roll call: that the ABRSC vote to approve the spirit and direction of the 
2020-2021 learning plan including both a fully remote and continuum in-person 
model, with the understanding that final details of the plan are yet to be 
determined. 
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(YES: Abayaah-Issah, Baum, Cook, Klein, Krishnamurthy, McKinley, Petersen, 
Shine, Tso, Wang      NO: Kremer) 

 
3.2.2. 2020-21 School Calendar Change- VOTE - Marie Altieri 
The Administration requested to move the start of school date from August 31 to 
September 8th. The state primary election is scheduled for September 1 with 
polling in some of our schools. Also, DESE and MTA are recommending more 
planning time for staff and are expected to make a decision (DESE) about 
reducing the required number of school days. We would intend to use remote 
learning on snow days to prevent school extending too far into June, if that 
becomes an issue.  
 
Amy Krishnamurthy moved, John Petersen seconded, and it was unanimously,  
VOTED by roll call: to revise the 2020-2021 school calendar for the ABRSD to 
schedule the first day of school for students on Tuesday, September 8,2020.  
(YES: Abayaah-Issah, Baum, Cook, Klein, Kremer, Krishnamurthy, McKinley, 
Petersen, Shine, Tso, Wang) 

3.2.3.  Budget Update (oral) - Dave Verdolino (see above) 

3.3.   Subcommittee and Member Reports 

3.3.1.   New Subcommittee and Liaison Assignments - Tessa McKinley 
Tessa reviewed the memo and asked members to let her know their interests by 
August 6. Diane noted that the liaison positions are important because it is critical 
to know what is going on with the other boards and for them to see school 
committee presence there. Liaisons build good relationships.  
An addition is a DEI liaison that Kyra Cook has experience with, as well as a 
mentoring resource for new members. The Debt Strategy Subcommittee is no 
longer needed. Some of these may be done remotely next year.  
 
3.3.2. School Building Committee 

3.3.2.1.          Membership Update – VOTE - Peter Light 
With the change of members of the Acton Board of Selectmen and 
School Committee, a vote was needed to revise the Building Committee 
members. 
 
Adam Klein moved, Ginny Kremer seconded and it was unanimously,  
VOTED by roll call: to accept the School Building Committee list as 
found in the packet.  
(YES: Abayaah-Issah, Baum, Cook, Klein, Kremer, Krishnamurthy, 
McKinley, Petersen, Shine, Tso, Wang) 

 4.     Statement of Warrants and Recommendation to Approve – VOTE – Tessa McKinley 
Adam Klein moved, John Petersen seconded and it was unanimously, 
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  VOTED by roll call: to approve the Gross Payroll warrant(s) as follows –   
FY2020 warrants Number P2027 and 2028 dated 6/30/20, and 
FY2021 warrants Number P2101 dated 7/02/20, and P2102 dated 7/16/20 

In the total amount of $1,536,119.12 
  

and the Accounts Payable warrant(s) as follows –   
FY2020 payroll deduction warrants Number 20-027PR and 028-PR, and  
FY2020 vendor warrants Number 20-027 and 027F, all dated 6/30/20;  
FY2021 payroll deduction warrants Number 21-001PR dated 7/02/20 and 21-
002PR dated 7/16/20, and  
FY2021 vendor warrants Number 21-001A dated 7/01/20 and 21-001 dated 
7/09/20 In the total amount of $6,670,962.77 

(YES: Abayaah-Issah, Baum, Cook, Klein, Kremer, Krishnamurthy, 
McKinley, Petersen, Shine, Tso, Wang) 

 
John Petersen gave an update on the Acton Health Insurance Trust (HIT)’s Year end cash 
flow for FY20. Through twelve months, the HIT had expenses of $17.2 million against 
income of $16.3 million resulting in a loss of $0.9 million. The loss is in alignment with the 
planned reduction of the unrestricted assets of the Trust.  As in April and May, June showed 
a favorable variance of $144K related to reduction in services for members including 
elective procedures. I have no insight as to whether or not this favorability will continue in 
FY21 as behavior is impacted by the ongoing pandemic. The next meeting is September 17.   

5. John Petersen moved, Adam Klein seconded and it was unanimously,  

VOTED by roll call: to adjourn the ABRSC at 10:15 p.m. 

(YES: Abayaah-Issah, Baum, Cook, Klein, Kremer, Krishnamurthy, McKinley, Petersen, 
Shine, Tso, Wang) 

Respectfully submitted,  

Beth Petr 

List of Documents Used: see agenda 

 

 

 NEXT MEETINGS: 
 
July 30th - ABRSC Business Meeting at 7:00 p.m. following SEED training at 4:30 p.m.  
 
Regular ABRSC Meetings at 7:00 p.m. are scheduled for: August 13 and 27, and September 3 
 





















































Policy File: EBCFA (DRAFT) 

Acton-Boxborough Regional School District 

MASKS/FACE COVERINGS 
First Reading 8/27/20 

  
  
The Acton-Boxborough Regional School District (ABRSD) is committed to providing a safe 
environment as schools reopen during the COVID-19 pandemic. According to public health 
experts, one of the best ways to stop the spread of coronavirus and to keep members of our 
school community safe is the use of face masks or face coverings.  Therefore, in accordance with 
guidance from the Center for Disease Control (CDC), the Department of Elementary and 
Secondary Education (DESE) and the Massachusetts Department of Public Health (DPH), the 
following requirements are in place until further notice. 
  
A face covering that covers the nose and mouth (as outlined in EBCFA-R) must be worn by all 
individuals in school buildings, on school grounds, and on school transportation, even when 
physical distancing is observed.  
  
Individuals may be excused from the requirement for documented, chronic, significant medical 
or behavioral reason and per CDC/MDPH guidance. 
  

A written note from a physician is required for a requested exemption for both students and 
staff.  Exceptions to this policy must be approved by the Superintendent in consultation with the 
school nurse.  Face shields or physical barriers may provide an alternative in some instances with 
approval by the Superintendent in consultation with the school nurse.  Parents may not excuse 
their child from the face mask requirement by signing a waiver. 
  
Face masks or face coverings may be removed in the following circumstances and when 
individuals are at least six feet apart and: 

● during scheduled mask breaks; 
● while eating or drinking; 
● when staff members are alone in their classroom or office; and/or 
● while outside. 

  
  
A student’s mask or face covering is to be provided by the student’s family.  Staff members may 
use their own masks or face shields, or use the ones the District provides. The district will have a 
supply of disposable face coverings for individuals who arrive at a building, or board school 
transportation, without one. 
  
If students are in violation of this policy, the building principal may take appropriate action, 
including but not limited to disciplinary consequences or other appropriate action.   
  
If staff are in violation of this policy, their supervisor may take appropriate action, including but 
not limited to disciplinary consequences or other appropriate action.    
 



Policy File: EBCFA (DRAFT) 

Acton-Boxborough Regional School District 

Visitors, where permitted, in violation of this policy will be denied entry to the school/district 
facility. 
  
This policy will remain in place until rescinded by the School Committee. 
  
  
LEGAL REF.: Commonwealth of Massachusetts, COVID-19 Order No. 31 - 

https://www.mass.gov/doc/may-1-2020-masks-and-face-coverings/download 
  
REFS.:  Center for Disease Control and Prevention – Considerations for Wearing Masks -  

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/cloth-face-cover-
guidance.html 
Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education – Reopening  
Guidelines - http://www.doe.mass.edu/covid19/ 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts – Mask Up MA! https://www.mass.gov/news/mask-up-
ma 

  
  
SOURCE:  MASC – August 2020 
 



Masks/Face Coverings                                                                                                                                           ​EBCFA-R 
Because the primary route of transmission for COVID-19 is respiratory,    masks or face coverings are among the most 1 2 3

critical components of risk reduction.     Masks/face coverings protect the general public against COVID-19 infection,  4 5 6 7

with a recent retrospective study estimating near 80% effectiveness in reducing COVID-19 transmission, especially when 

worn prior to symptom onset.   In the United States, states advising face masks/face coverings be worn in public saw a 8

decline in their COVID-19 growth rates,  and community-wide mask/face covering usage contributed to control of 9

COVID-19 in Hong Kong.  10

 

In July, the  Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA)  reviewed the evidence and confirmed that “cloth face 11

coverings are a critical tool in the fight against COVID-19 that could reduce the spread of the disease, particularly when 

used universally within communities.”  As a key component of our ​ABRSD Transition to School Plan​, all staff and 

students are required to wear masks on the bus, in school buildings, and when they cannot maintain a distance of at 

least six feet. We recognize that i​n extremely rare circumstances, it may not be possible for a student to wear a mask. 

Mask mandate exemptions may include students who have chronic medical or other health conditions, disabilities, or 

significant developmental or behavioral needs that make it difficult to tolerate wearing a face covering.  

 

It is important to note that there are very few medical conditions that prevent mask wearing, and inappropriate medical 

exemptions may actually increase the spread of the virus.  In a recent interview Dr. Albert Rizzo , chief medical officer 12

for the American Lung Association, noted that "masks have no detrimental effects, even in patients with chronic lung 

disease."  He further stated that "cases of exemption are very few and far between.”  Further, in a recent article 

published by the Medical Scientific Council for the Asthma and Allergy Foundation of America (AAFA),  Dr. David Stukus 13

wrote, “For people with very mild asthma or well-controlled asthma, it’s probably not going to be an issue. Most people 

with asthma, even if it’s severe, can manage to wear a face mask or covering for a short period of time,” and this is also 

supported by the World Health Organization (WHO)  and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) .  In 14 15

addition, the American Academy of Pediatrics  recommends that children who are considered high-risk or have severely 16

compromised immune systems wear an N95 mask for protection, and in a recent JAMA article,  Dr. Mical Raz and 17

attorney Doron Dorfman argue that individuals with these conditions may have even ​greater​ reason to wear a mask.  

1 Zhang, Renyi, et al. "Identifying airborne transmission as the dominant route for the spread of COVID-19." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences (2020).  
2 CDC., et al. "Coronavirus Disease 2019 in Children—United States, February 12–April 2, 2020." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 69.14 (2020): 422. 
3 World Health Organization. Modes of transmission of virus causing COVID-19: implications for IPC precaution recommendations: scientific brief, 27 March 2020. No. 
WHO/2019-nCoV/Sci_Brief/Transmission_modes/2020.1. World Health Organization, 2020. Available at: 
https://www.who.int/news-room/commentaries/detail/modes-of-transmission-of-virus-causing-covid-19-implications-for-ipc-precaution-recommendations  
4 Wang, Y., Tian, H., Zhang, L., Zhang, M., Guo, D., Wu, W., ... & Liu, B. (2020). Reduction of secondary transmission of SARS-CoV-2 in households by face mask use, 
disinfection and social distancing: a cohort study in Beijing, China. ​BMJ Global Health​, 5(5), e002794. Available at 
https://gh.bmj.com/content/bmjgh/5/5/e002794.full.pdf  
5 Lyu, W. and Wehby, G. L.  (2020). Community Use Of Face Masks And COVID-19: Evidence From A Natural Experiment Of State Mandates In The US. ​Health Affairs​. 
Available at ​https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00818  
6 Cheng, V. C., Wong, S. C., Chuang, V. W., So, S. Y., Chen, J. H., Sridhar, S., ... & Yuen, K. Y. (2020). The role of community-wide wearing of face mask for control of 
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Available at ​https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00818  
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Masks/Face Coverings                                                                                                                                           ​EBCFA-R 
 

Mask Requirements  
 

● Students in all grades are required to wear a mask/face covering that covers their nose and mouth on the bus and 

in school buildings.  
 

● Adults, including educators and staff, are required to wear masks/face coverings while at school. 
 

● The following types of masks/face coverings are ​acceptable​ to wear at school: 

○ Blue disposable surgical masks (must be replaced daily; cannot be reused or washed) 

○ Fabric masks (preferably at least two layers)  18

■ Thicker, more densely woven cotton fabrics are best, such as quilting cotton or cotton sheets.  Stretchy knits aren’t 

ideal. 

■ Hold the fabric up to the light: The fewer tiny holes you can see, the better it will work to filter droplets. You want 

fabric that doesn’t allow droplets to pass through while ensuring you can still breathe properly with your mask in place. 

○ Face shields ​along with​ a surgical or fabric mask 
 

● The following types of masks/face coverings are​ ​not​ acceptable​ to wear at school:  

○ Masks with vents  19

○ Neck gaiters   20

○ Plastic face shields alone without an a fabric or surgical mask 
 

● Mask breaks will occur throughout the day at school when students can be six feet apart and ideally outside or at 

least with the windows open. 
 

● Families will provide two masks/face coverings per day for each child.  Disposable face masks are available at school 

for students who need them. Reusable masks/face coverings should be washed at home daily. 

  

 
Procedure to Request a Mask Exemption 
Parents who want to request a medical exemption for their student to not wear a mask while at school must follow the 
steps below for consideration.  ​Requests must be submitted no later than Friday, 9/4/2020.  
 

1. Provide/complete the following documentation: 
a. A letter from the child’s primary care physician that clearly specifies the chronic, significant medical 

reason for the exemption request 
b. This ​Exchange of Information form​ that allows school staff to contact the child’s primary care provider 

for additional information.  
 

2. Send documentation to your child’s school nurse.  (Click ​here​ for a list of nurse contacts by building.) 
 

3. A nurse will review documentation in the order received and contact the family to discuss the request. 
 

4. Our school physician will review the documentation and make an ultimate determination as to whether the 
exemption is warranted.  

5. The superintendent or designee will review all mask exemptions and make the final determination. 
 
Students who do not qualify for a mask exemption, but whose families believe their child is unable to wear a mask may 
want to consider whether enrollment in our remote learning program may be a more appropriate option during the 
pandemic.  

18 ​https://www.hopkinsmedicine.org/health/conditions-and-diseases/coronavirus/coronavirus-face-masks-what-you-need-to-know 
19 ​https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/cloth-face-cover-guidance.html 
20 ​https://advances.sciencemag.org/content/early/2020/08/07/sciadv.abd3083 
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ACTON-BOXBOROUGH	REGIONAL	SCHOOL	DISTRICT	
School	Building	Committee	(SBC)	Approved	Minutes	

	
Virtual	Public	Webinar	Meeting	 June	24,	2020	
To attend: https://abschools.zoom.us/j/97676739190 7:00	p.m	
 
Members	Present:			 Mary	Brolin;	Adam	Klein;	Amy	Krishnamurthy;	Peter	Light;	Marie	Altieri;	Peter	Berry;	

Dennis	Bruce	(arr	7:32pm);	Jason	Cole	(arr	after	start);	Bob	Evans;	Bill	Hart;	JD	Head;	Gary	
Kushner	(arr	7:05pm);	Lynne	Newman;	Maria	Neyland;	Katie	Raymond;	Mac	Reid;	Chris	
Whitbeck.	
	

Members	Absent:			 Maya	Minkin;	Becca	Edson.	
	

Other:	 Karen	Coll;	Representatives	from	Skanska:	Chuck	Adam,	Sovathya	Sar,	Vincent	
Vadeboncoeur;	Representative	from	Arrowstreet:	Emily	Grandstaff-Rice,	Larry	Spang,	Claes	
Andreasen;	Representatives	from	Consigli:	Jody	Staruk,	Kristy	Lyons,	Jeremiah	Driscoll;	
members	of	the	public.	

	 		
1. Mary	Brolin	called	the	meeting	to	order	at	7:02pm.	

	
2. Review	of	Detailed	Design	--	Chuck	Adam/Emily	Grandstaff-Rice/Jody	Staruk	

Emily	Grandstaff-Rice	reviewed	the	upcoming	Construction	Design	(CD)	milestones.		There	will	be	a	1-day	
delay	in	receiving	the	60%	CD	cost	estimates,	which	should	now	be	back	from	the	estimators	on	July	1st,	but	
that	should	not	affect	the	overall	schedule.			
	
Gymnasium:		Claes	Andreasen	then	showed	renderings	of	the	gym,	which	will	have	a	wood	floor.		The	lower	
2/3	of	the	walls	will	be	Concrete	Masonry	Units	(CMU),	with	padding	on	the	bottom	third	and	windows	on	
the	top	third.		The	windows	on	one	side	of	the	gym	will	look	into	the	Gates	5th/6th	grade	hallway.		A	divider	
can	split	the	room	into	two	separate	halves.		All	basketball	backboards	are	adjustable	and	retractable.	The	
dominant	color	of	the	space	has	been	changed	from	the	original	green	to	a	more	toned-down	purple-blue.		
	
In	response	to	a	question	from	Mac	Reid	about	the	direction	of	light	coming	through	the	windows	facing	
outside,	Emily	showed	a	glare	analysis	that	was	conducted	to	ensure	that	there	would	be	no	hot	spots.		The	
windows	on	the	south	side	of	the	building	are	made	of	Panelight,	which	diffuses	the	light.		Adam	Klein	asked	
whether	people	could	see	into	the	gym	from	the	interior	windows,	suggesting	that	it	might	be	a	way	for	kids	
with	sensory	issues	to	watch	and	participate	in	a	remote	way.		Maria	Neyland	had	concerns	about	the	safety	
of	locating	doors	behind	the	basketball	hoops.			
	
Soil:		Emily	reported	that	elevated	levels	of	arsenic	were	found	in	the	soil	on	the	Gates	site,	on	both	ball	
fields.		The	issue	was	isolated	to	just	those	areas	and	was	found	in	the	top	layer	but	not	in	lower	layers	of	soil,	
suggesting	that	it	was	probably	due	to	soil	that	was	imported	when	the	fields	were	resurfaced.		As	a	result	of	
this	finding,	they	will	do	sampling	at	the	Douglas	site	as	well.		The	Mass	DEP	was	contacted,	and	areas	over	50	
mg/kg	will	be	fenced	off	and	a	remediation	plan	will	be	developed.		The	contaminated	soils	will	have	to	go	to	
a	waste	management	landfill.		The	additional	cost	of	the	remediation	and	removal	has	not	yet	been	
determined;	Chuck	Adam	said	that	issues	like	this	are	why	we	have	contingencies.			
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Katie	Raymond	asked	whether	the	fields	at	Douglas	would	be	excavated	down,	and	whether	we	could	leave	
the	contaminated	soil	in	situ	and	pave	over	it.		Chuck	said	that	it	could	be	encapsulated	under	a	parking	lot	if	
it	isn’t	extensive,	but	the	suggestion	is	to	remove	it;	the	decision	will	be	made	by	the	SBC.		Maria	asked	if	
there	was	a	safety	concern	with	kids	playing	on	this.		Chuck	said	that	we	don’t	know	when	the	soil	was	
brought	in	but	there	is	naturally	occurring	arsenic	everywhere	in	Massachusetts,	which	is	not	considered	a	
health	hazard.		JD	Head	said	that	there	has	been	no	resurfacing	or	topping	off	of	fields	in	a	number	of	years	
but	the	youth	softball	organization	might	have	done	some	maintenance	about	10	years	ago.		Gary	Kushner	
asked	if	the	town	should	be	testing	other	softball	fields	as	well,	which	might	be	a	good	suggestion.		
	
Mechanical	penthouse	construction:		Larry	Spang	showed	an	illustration	of	the	roof	plan	for	building	with	the	
mechanical	spaces	highlighted.		The	initial	design	was	to	enclose	the	mechanical	spaces,	providing	protection	
from	weather	and	allowing	us	to	use	the	roof	for	PV.		The	MSBA	said	that	if	the	spaces	were	enclosed	they	
would	have	to	be	included	in	the	gross	building	area	so	the	decision	was	made	to	open	the	space	and	screen	
it	in.		Although	not	enclosed,	this	would	still	offer	protection	from	the	weather	and	allow	us	to	put	a	PV	array	
on	top.	There	may	be	some	minimal	cost	savings	but	we	would	still	need	a	screen	and	a	roof	with	supports.	
	
Katie	asked	whether	this	was	a	departure	from	how	the	MSBA	normally	interprets	this	type	of	space.		Larry	
said	that	they	are	watching	how	the	industry	is	evolving	and	trying	to	clarify	their	regulations	and	provide	
consistency	across	projects;	they	will	probably	come	out	with	formal	guidance	in	the	near	future.		
	
Peter	Berry	would	like	to	see	more	diversity	in	the	renderings	of	the	building,	including	minority	families	and	
people	in	wheelchairs.		Larry	said	that	the	designers	are	hoping	to	find	a	way	to	let	SBC	members	view	and	
touch	materials		
	

3. Geothermal	Update	–	Emily	Grandstaff-Rice	
Emily	said	that	two	wells	have	been	drilled	to	over	600	feet	in	depth.	The	water	discharge	from	the	wells	has	
ranged	from	20	gallons	per	minute	to	200	gallons	per	minute.		There	have	been	no	concerns	with	the	quality	
of	the	water.		The	analysis	to	determine	how	many	wells	will	be	needed	is	still	in	process	and	will	guide	the	
final	design	of	the	system.		The	latest	calculations	indicate	that	75	wells	will	be	needed.	The	results	of	the	test	
drilling	will	determine	the	logistics	and	timing	of	the	wells.	The	wells	are	adjacent	to	the	Gates	building	so	the	
drilling	schedule	will	be	planned	to	avoid	disruptions.			
	

4. Permits/Meetings	with	Acton	Town	Depts	–	Mary	Brolin/Emily	Grandstaff-Rice	
The	team	had	anticipated	that	the	discussion	at	the	June	17th	Acton	Board	of	Health	(BoH)	meeting	would	
focus	on	the	septic	tanks	but	it	turned	into	a	discussion	of	the	overall	system	design.		Some	concessions	were	
made	about	issues	that	were	holding	up	the	project;	in	particular	the	capacity	of	the	tanks	was	increased	
from	six	gallons	per	day	(gpd)	to	eight	gpd,	which	allayed	some	BoH	concerns.		There	will	be	two	tanks	of	
different	sizes,	which	were	originally	designed	to	hold	8,000	gallons	and	16,000	gallons;	they	will	now	have	
capacities	of	12,000	and	22,000	gallons	respectively.		Emily	was	pleased	that	the	BoH	had	agreed	to	separate	
approval	of	the	tanks	from	the	rest	of	the	system	so	that	we	can	begin	the	procurement	process.			
	



 

 
At ABRSD, our mission is to develop engaged, well-balanced learners through collaborative, caring relationships. 

WELLNESS     -     EQUITY     -     ENGAGEMENT 

There	will	be	a	cost	increase	due	to	the	increase	in	size	of	the	tanks.		Gary	asked	if	it	would	be	less	expensive	
to	use	three	smaller	tanks	rather	than	two	large	ones.		Emily	said	because	the	issue	of	a	potential	
denitrification	system	hasn’t	yet	been	resolved,	we	need	to	leave	space	to	accommodate	that	equipment.	
Jody	Staruk	said	that,	now	that	we	know	the	new	sizes,	we	need	to	redesign	the	tanks,	which	aren’t	normally	
cast	as	large	as	22,000	gallons.		The	tanks	will	go	under	the	bus	loop	and	it	is	likely	the	installation	will	not	be	
complete	before	the	start	of	school.	The	team	is	looking	at	approaches	that	will	minimize	disruptions	to	the	
school	and	community.		The	team	will	meet	with	the	BoH	again	on	July	1st	and	Mary	would	like	as	many	SBC	
members	as	possible	to	attend.		Maria	suggested	posting	the	agenda	since	there	might	be	a	quorum	of	SBC	
members	present.			
	
The	building	project	will	also	meet	with	the	Acton	Conservation	Commission	on	July	1st	to	review	our	Notice	
of	Intent,	which	will	cover	issues	such	as	the	geothermal	wells	and	the	wetlands	on	the	site.		Mary	said	it	
would	be	very	helpful	to	have	as	many	SBC	members	attend	this	meeting	as	possible.			
	
The	Mass.	EPA	held	a	remote	site	visit	on	June	24th.		We	had	filed	an	Environmental	Notification	Form	(ENF),	
which	is	required	for	all	MSBA	projects.		Katie	Raymond	noted	that	we	no	longer	need	a	variance	from	Title	V	
requirements	because	the	trigger	is	10,000	gpd	and	we	are	below	that	threshold.		The	review	was	very	
thorough,	and	we	will	need	to	follow	up	on	a	number	of	items	such	as	a	traffic	study,	details	about	
compensatory	storage	and	sustainability	features	related	to	resiliency.		In	addition,	the	team	discussed	the	
BoH	required	increase	in	the	size	of	the	septic	tanks,	which	MEPA	was	comfortable	with.		The	BoH	didn’t	
want	to	give	us	the	system	permit	until	they	heard	back	from	MEPA,	but	MEPA’s	public	comment	period	
won’t	end	until	June	30th.		MEPA	will	write	our	certificate	as	early	as	July	1st.		
	
Chuck	and	JD	Head	met	with	Matt	Selby,	Acton’s	Land	Use	Director,	to	discuss	building	permit	fees	and	costs.		
No	permits	are	being	delayed	for	cost	reasons	and	no	fees	are	being	charged	at	this	time;	they	are	just	
keeping	a	tally	of	permits.		We	will	pay	the	electrical	and	plumbing	inspection	fees.			
	

5. Updates	on	Early	Release	Packages	–	Chuck	Adam	
Bid	package	#1	was	for	enabling	work,	which	is	in	process.		Bid	package	#2,	covering	a	variety	of	trades	such	
as	steel	and	concrete,	has	been	sent	out	to	bidders;	potential	bidders	will	be	invited	to	a	pre-bid	walkthrough	
on	June	29th.		Geothermal	bids	are	due	July	10th.			
	

6. Modular	Update	–	Chuck	Adam	
Chuck	said	there	had	been	a	minor	issue	with	the	permit	request	for	the	modulars,	which	was	written	in	the	
name	of	the	wrong	town	and	is	being	corrected.	We	are	still	on	schedule	to	begin	installation	in	mid-July.		
The	small	unit	is	ready	and	the	contractor	is	making	final	updates	to	larger	one.		Chuck	and	JD	Head	will	work	
with	the	electricians	on	installing	electrical	systems	and	Arrowstreet	will	help	with	the	code	review	of	ramps	
into	the	units.		In	response	to	a	question	from	Peter	Berry,	Jody	Staruk	said	that	they	are	working	to	ensure	
diversity	of	vendors	but	meeting	those	goals	will	depend	on	how	the	trade	bids	come	in,	which	firms	are	
prequalified	and	submit	bids,	and	the	pricing.		Consigli	will	provide	monthly	reports	on	these	goals.		Diversity	
goals	apply	to	the	design	team	as	well	as	construction	work.			
	

7. Construction	Two-Week	Look	Ahead	–	Consigli		
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Jeremiah	Driscoll	presented	the	construction	look-ahead.	Gary	asked	how	the	SBC	would	be	notified	of	any	
slips	in	the	schedule.		The	schedule	is	monitored	as	closely	as	the	budget.		The	onsite	construction	teams	
review	the	schedule	daily.		There	is	a	weekly	OAC	meeting	(Owner/Architect/Construction)	for	all	of	the	
consultants	to	review	the	status	and	schedule.	As	construction	begins,	a	monthly	milestone	schedule	will	be	
reported	to	the	SBC.	Katie	would	like	to	see	an	update	on	the	schedule	and	any	potential	slip	at	every	SBC	
meeting.			
	
Chuck	said	that	approval	of	the	septic	system	is	lagging,	which	is	concerning.		In	particular,	there	is	a	4-7	week	
lead	time	to	produce	the	very	large	septic	tanks.		For	that	reason,	the	team	asked	to	separate	approval	of	the	
tanks	from	the	rest	of	system	and	is	doing	everything	possible	to	mitigate	the	impact	of	the	delay.	The	tanks	
are	being	installed	under	the	bus	loop	and	we	don’t	want	to	hold	off	on	excavating	that	area,	which	has	an	
undetermined	amount	of	ledge.		It	is	highly	likely	that	the	delay	in	installing	the	tanks	will	mean	that	the	bus	
loops	won’t	be	ready	by	the	beginning	of	school.		In	that	event,	we	will	have	to	look	at	alternative	ways	to	get	
buses	on	site	as	well	as	an	alternative	way	to	install	the	tanks.	Marie	said	that,	even	if	the	bus	turnaround	
loop	isn’t	ready	by	the	start	of	school,	buses	can	still	get	onto	campus.	We	will	have	more	information	by	the	
next	meeting.			
	
Other	aspects	of	the	project	are	on	schedule.		The	arsenic	abatement	might	slow	the	schedule	slightly,	but	
won’t	have	a	significant	impact.		Emily	said	that	we	know	where	the	arsenic	is	and	what	to	do	about	it.			
	

8. Schedule	Updates	–	Chuck	Adam	
Chuck	said	that	the	executed	Project	Funding	Agreement	was	received	on	June	24th,	and	the	project	budget	
has	been	voted	into	ProPay	so	we	can	now	be	reimbursed	by	the	MSBA.		In	other	updates:	
• The	60%	CD	submission	is	due	to	the	MSBA	on	July	9th,	the	day	after	the	next	SBC	meeting.	
• Everything	is	on	schedule	for	the	MSBA,	and	we	are	essentially	on	track	with	construction.			
• The	monthly	report	to	the	SBC	will	expand	as	work	expands	on	the	site.			
	

9. Minutes	–	Approve	Minutes	from	Previous	Meeting(s)	–	Mary	Brolin	
There	will	be	some	changes	to	SBC	membership	next	year.		The	School	Committee	is	hoping	to	vote	SBC	
membership	changes	at	at	their	July	1st	meeting.		At	this	time,	there	are	still	some	unknowns	in	the	
membership,	however;	Peter	Berry	will	be	leaving	the	Board	of	Selectmen	(BoS)	and	the	decision	about	a	
replacement	as	BoS	representative	to	the	SBC	won’t	be	made	by	July	1st.	Peter	could	stay	on	the	SBC	as	
community	member.		Maya	Minkin	will	be	leaving	and	a	School	Committee	member	could	be	added	to	
replace	her	but	it	is	not	necessary	as	we	only	need	one	School	Committee	member	on	the	SBC.		The	
membership	changes	will	have	to	wait	until	the	School	Committee’s	August	meeting.		
	
Committee	members	reviewed	draft	minutes	of	the	June	10,	2020	SBC	meeting.		Amy	Krishnamurthy	moved,	
Adam	Klein	seconded,	Bill	Hart,	Katie	Raymond	and	Mac	Reid	abstained	and,	by	a	roll	call	vote,	the	minutes	
were	unanimously	approved	as	written.		(Yes:		Altieri,	Berry,	Brolin,	Bruce,	Cole,	Evans,	Head,	Klein,	Krishnamurthy,	
Kushner,	Light,	Newman,	Neyland,	Whitbeck;	Absent:	Edson,	Minkin;	Abstain:	Hart,	Raymond,	Reid)	
	

10. Invoice	Approval/Budget	Update	–	Arrowstreet,	Skanska,	Consigli	and	other	Invoices	–	Mary	Brolin/	Chuck	
Adam	
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Mary	reviewed	Invoice	package,	noting	that	it	is	unusual	to	bring	invoices	to	the	SBC	twice	in	a	month.		There	
are	two	invoices,	one	from	Consigli	for	geothermal	test	well	drilling	and	another	from	Valley	Communications	
to	move	SmartBoards	and	other	technology	out	of	Gates	classrooms.			
	
Chuck	explained	that	change	orders	do	not	necessarily	imply	additional	work.		The	original	contract	with	
Cosigli	is	only	for	preconstruction	services;	any	work	beyond	that	is	labelled	a	change	order	but	is	really	an	
amendment	to	the	contract.		When	we	get	to	the	Guaranteed	Maximum	Price	(GMP)	the	Consigli	contract	
will	again	be	amended	for	the	very	large	amount	of	construction	services,	also	called	a	change	order.		There	
will	be	other	change	orders,	such	as	those	for	arsenic	removal	and	ledge	removal.		Some	changes	will	result	
in	cost	savings,	such	as	moving	the	construction	trailers	to	the	Douglas	side.		All	change	orders	and	
amendments	will	be	included	in	reports	at	SBC	meetings.			
	
Committee	members	reviewed	the	invoice	package.		Maria	Neyland	moved,	Adam	Klein	seconded,	Jason	Cole	
abstained	and,	by	a	roll	call	vote,	invoices	totaling	$90,478.80	were	unanimously	approved.		(Yes:		Altieri,	Berry,	
Brolin,	Bruce,	Evans,	Hart,	Head,	Klein,	Krishnamurthy,	Kushner,	Light,	Newman,	Neyland,	Raymond,	Reid,	Whitbeck;	
Absent:	Edson,	Minkin;	Abstain:	Cole)	
	

11. Adjourn	
Maria	Neyland	moved,	Adam	Klein	seconded	and,	by	a	roll	call	vote,	the	meeting	was	adjourned	at	8:43pm.		
(Yes:		Altieri,	Berry,	Brolin,	Bruce,	Cole,	Evans,	Hart,	Head,	Klein,	Krishnamurthy,	Kushner,	Light,	Newman,	Neyland,	
Raymond,	Reid,	Whitbeck;	Absent:	Edson,	Minkin)	
	

Respectfully	submitted,	
Karen	Coll	
	
Documents	Used:	
Draft	Minutes	of	the	June	10,	2020	SBC	Meeting	
2020-06-24	Budget	and	Invoice	Package	
	
Next	Building	Committee	Meetings			(all	via	Zoom	webinar	at	7	pm	unless	noted):			
July	8,	2020	
July	22,	2020	
August	12,	2020	
August	26,	2020	



 

 
At ABRSD, our mission is to develop engaged, well-balanced learners through collaborative, caring relationships. 

WELLNESS     -     EQUITY     -     ENGAGEMENT 

ACTON-BOXBOROUGH	REGIONAL	SCHOOL	DISTRICT 
School	Building	Committee	(SBC)	Draft	Minutes	

 
Virtual	Public	Webinar	Meeting	 July	8,	2020 
To attend: https://abschools.zoom.us/j/97676739190 7:00	p.m 
 
Members	Present:			 Mary	Brolin;	Adam	Klein	(arr	late);	Amy	Krishnamurthy;	Peter	Light;	Marie	Altieri;	Peter	

Berry;	Dennis	Bruce;	Bob	Evans;	Bill	Hart;	Gary	Kushner;	Lynne	Newman;	Maria	Neyland;	
Mac	Reid;	Chris	Whitbeck.	
	

Members	Absent:			 Maya	Minkin;	JD	Head;	Jason	Cole;	Becca	Edson;	Katie	Raymond.	
	

Other:	 Karen	Coll;	Representatives	from	Skanska:	Chuck	Adam,	Sovathya	Sar,	Vincent	
Vadeboncoeur;	Representative	from	Arrowstreet:	Emily	Grandstaff-Rice,	Larry	Spang,	Claes	
Andreasen;	Representatives	from	Consigli:	Jody	Staruk,	Kristy	Lyons,	Jeremiah	Driscoll,	Jay	
Rodriguez;	Representative	from	Acton	Board	of	Selectmen:		David	Martin;	members	of	the	
public.	

 	 
1. Mary	Brolin	called	the	meeting	to	order	at	7:01pm.		She	introduced	David	Martin,	who	will	be	joining	the	

SBC	as	a	representative	from	the	Acton	Board	of	Selectmen	once	the	School	Committee	votes	on	SBC	
membership	changes	at	their	next	meeting.	
	

2. Review	of	Detailed	Design	--	Chuck	Adam/Emily	Grandstaff-Rice/Jody	Staruk	
Emily	Grandstaff-Rice	showed	updated	exterior	renderings,	including	playground	areas	and	additional	
landscaping.		Chuck	Adam	noted	that	the	renderings	still	show	the	mechanical	penthouse	on	the	roof,	which	
will	be	updated	as	a	screened-in	area.			
	
Emily	and	Chuck	also	discussed	some	issues	with	the	project	site.		The	initial	plan	had	been	to	install	the	
septic	tanks	under	the	bus	loop	but	initial	excavation	encountered	a	lot	of	ledge,	which	would	be	difficult	
and	costly	to	remove	and	would	have	put	the	construction	schedule	at	risk,	so	the	team	is	looking	at	options	
to	relocate	the	tanks.	One	option	is	to	relocate	the	tanks	to	the	other	side	of	the	new	building	where	there	is	
no	ledge,	under	the	area	for	deliveries	and	service	vehicles.	An	additional	length	of	piping	would	be	required	
for	this	location.		The	team	is	still	exploring	the	cost	of	this	change	and	also	discussed	it	with	the	Acton	
Board	of	Health	(BoH)	on	July	1st.		There	are	some	zoning	issues	with	the	shift	from	a	Zone	4,	such	as	the	bus	
loop,	to	a	Zone	3,	where	the	service	area	is	located.	The	current	Gates	and	Douglas	leach	fields	are	in	Zone	3	
areas	and	we	are	improving	overall	conditions	by	moving	the	two	leach	fields	from	Zone	3	to	Zone	4.		At	the	
walkthrough,	agents	for	the	BoH	were	comfortable	with	the	change	and	will	recommend	it	to	the	BoH.			
	
Jay	Rodriguez	said	that	there	is	some	ledge	about	8-10	feet	below	grade	on	the	new	tank	site	but	it	is	loose	
rock	and	they	can	dig	it	up	and	fit	the	tanks	in.		Skanska	and	Arrowstreet	are	working	through	the	final	
design	and	Consigli	is	making	rough	estimates	of	the	cost.			Jeremiah	Driscoll	noted	that	the	larger	tank	sizes,	
which	will	cost	$193,147,	had	been	required	by	the	BoH,	plus	there	will	be	the	cost	of	the	additional	pipe	
run.	Removal	of	the	ledge	would	have	cost	$605,171.	The	team	will	be	meeting	with	the	BoH	on	July	13th	to	
get	confirmation	of	the	tank	size,	and	are	hoping	for	final	approval	by	July	22nd.				
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Marie	Altieri	noted	that	this	will	be	a	change	order.	Mary	Brolin	asked	whether	it	is	likely	that	more	
contingency	funds	will	have	to	be	spent	covering	underground	unknowns;	Chuck	said	that	contingencies	are	
for	any	unknowns.		In	general,	he	would	prefer	not	to	tap	contingencies	this	early	in	a	project.	The	team	is	
looking	for	cost	reduction	opportunities	to	offset	these	unexpected	costs.		
	
It	is	highly	likely	that	the	Gates	bus	loop	will	not	be	completed	before	school	starts	this	fall.		The	timing	of	
the	septic	system	installation	and	pumping	design	will	affect	these	decisions.		The	team	is	looking	at	a	
temporary	bus	dropoff	route	over	the	new	leaching	field,	which	would	interfere	with	outside	play	spaces.		
Alternatives	such	as	routing	buses	along	Spruce	Street	could	result	in	bottlenecks	due	to	the	tight	
turnarounds	required.		Chuck	said	that	this	would	be	a	short	term	situation;	as	soon	as	the	bus	loop	is	ready,	
the	temporary	bus	loop	will	be	converted	into	the	leaching	field,	made	level	and	covered	with	grass.		Peter	
Light	said	that	the	district	is	still	trying	to	determine	how	many	children	will	be	coming	to	school	this	fall	and	
that	this	issue	should	be	revisited	as	we	clarify	how	many	buses	will	ultimately	be	required.		Bill	Hart	noted	
that	the	team	will	also	need	to	develop	a	plan	for	transporting	the	flow	from	the	current	Gates	building	to	
the	new	leaching	field.		In	response	to	a	question	from	David	Martin,	Chuck	confirmed	that	the	plan	calls	for	
gravity	flow	to	the	tanks,	and	then	pumping	to	the	leach	field.			
	
a. Estimates	

Chuck	reviewed	a	comparison	of	cost	estimates	over	time	and	said	that	the	project	is	on	budget.		Some	
areas	for	savings	have	been	identified	through	the	cost	estimate	reconciliation	process,	and	the	team	is	
looking	for	additional	savings.	The	current	estimate	shows	that	we	are	$97K	over	budget,	but	he	expects	
that	reductions	in	the	cost	of	the	mechanical	penthouse	will	cover	that	amount.		The	team	is	also	looking	
at	internal	construction-related	items	in	an	effort	to	identify	ways	to	do	things	easier	and	better.			
	
There	are	change	orders	to	remove	asbestos	covered	piping	on	site	but	it	isn’t	clear	that	we’ll	need	to	
remove	all	of	it.		We’re	also	waiting	for	the	final	report	on	arsenic	removal;	those	costs	are	not	yet	final.			
	

b. Value	management	items	–	potential	vote	
David	Martin	said	that	we	should	have	the	final	design	of	the	septic	tanks	and	more	cost	data	available	in	
the	next	couple	of	weeks.		Mary	asked	if	the	SBC	wanted	to	go	through	a	Value	Management	review	at	
this	time	or	wait	until	later,	when	we	have	more	information.			Bill	Hart	said	that	the	90%	cost	estimates	
aren’t	due	until	September	2nd;	the	committee	will	revisit	this	issue	at	the	next	meeting.			
	

3. Geothermal	Update	–	Emily	Grandstaff-Rice	
Emily	said	that	the	testing	should	be	complete	on	July	10th,	including	final	data.		They	are	still	looking	at	a	
variety	of	factors,	but	the	current	estimate	is	that	we	will	need	68	wells	in	addition	to	the	two	that	have	
already	been	drilled,	for	a	total	of	70	wells.		
	

4. Permits/Meetings	with	Acton	Town	Depts	–	Mary	Brolin/Emily	Grandstaff-Rice/Chuck	Adam	
a. Conservation	Commission	

Chuck	reviewed	a	letter	describing	concerns	of	the	Acton	Conservation	Commission	regarding	the	Request	
for	Determination	of	Applicability	(RDA)	and	the	subsequent	issuance	of	an	Enforcement	Order	(EO).		The	
issues	resulted	from	an	apparent	breakdown	in	communication	among	the	primary	project	contractors,	
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leading	to	a	violation	of	the	previously	approved	RDA.		The	issues,	including	the	communication	gap,	have	
been	addressed,	with	a	plan	to	prevent	such	problems	in	the	future	including	weekly	onsite	meetings	with	
Tom	Tidman,	Acton’s	Director	of	Natural	Resources.	The	contractors	did	a	walkthrough	with	the	
Conservation	Commission	on	July	6th;	the	changes	were	accepted	and	the	restriction	was	removed.	Work	
outside	the	jurisdiction	of	the	Conservation	Commission	continued	while	the	issues	with	the	RDA	were	
being	resolved,	including	the	installation	of	fencing	and	erosion	control.			
	
Peter	Berry	said	we	need	to	be	careful	to	balance	the	need	to	move	forward	quickly	with	ensuring	
adequate	outreach	to	the	town	and	other	groups;	for	example,	there	had	not	been	enough	
communication	before	the	Elm	Street	basketball	court	was	taken	offline	so	the	contractors’	trailers	could	
be	located	there.		Bill	asked	if	the	weekly	inspections	and	reports	by	Ecotech	and	Nitsch	entail	additional	
cost;	Emily	said	that	they	are	part	of	Arrowstreet’s	costs.		Marie	thanked	town	staff	for	their	help	in	
getting	us	back	on	track.	
	

b. Board	of	Health	
The	Board	of	Health	(BoH)	will	meet	July	13th	with	a	focus	on	the	septic	tanks,	followed	by	a	meeting	July	
22nd	to	review	the	entire	system.		Mary	would	like	to	encourage	SBC	members	to	attend	these	meetings	
but	the	July	22nd	date	conflicts	with	the	next	SBC	meeting.	Emily	will	check	on	that	date.		
	

c. Building	Department	
The	demolition	permit	was	issued	on	July	2nd.		Interior	demolition	of	the	kindergarten	pod	at	Gates	began	
July	7th	to	be	followed	by	demolition	of	the	exterior.	
	

5. Schedule	Updates	–	Chuck	Adam	
a. Overall	Schedule	

Chuck	said	that	the	project	is	continuing	to	hit	all	of	the	milestone	dates.			
	

b. MSBA	
The	60%	CD	Completion	package	will	be	submitted	to	the	MSBA	on	July	10th,	after	we	receive	MEPA’s	
certification	of	the	septic	system.			
	

c. Bid	Packages	
Chuck	said	that	work	on	enabling	bid	package	#	1,	including	demolition	and	site	preparation,	is	underway.			
Bid	package	#2	includes	a	variety	of	subcontractors	such	as	concrete	and	metal	work.		Trade	
subcontractors	have	been	prequalified	and	invited	to	submit	bids.		Chuck	doesn’t	anticipate	that	there	will	
be	a	third	early	bid	package;	the	plan	is	to	go	directly	to	the	Guaranteed	Maximum	Price	(GMP)	and	
construction	process.				
	

6. Modular	Update	–	Chuck	Adam	
State	approval	of	the	modular	was	delayed	by	a	request	that	we	submit	a	letter	stating	that	the	units	don’t	
require	bathrooms	because	there	are	enough	bathrooms	in	the	building	for	the	population	of	the	school;	
Arrowstreet	is	taking	care	of	this	issue.		The	site	plan	is	being	finalized	with	Nitsch	and	the	team	will	then	
make	a	final	application	to	the	town	of	Acton	for	construction	permits	to	install	the	modulars.			
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7. Construction	Updates	–	Consigli	

Jay	Rodriguez	reviewed	the	four-week	schedule	plan	and	a	construction	summary.	Activities	have	been	color	
coded	to	note	whether	they	have	been	completed,	are	critical	or	are	nearing	critical.		The	work	being	done	
in	the	next	couple	of	weeks	will	be	primarily	utility	work	and	abatement	and	demolition	of	sections	of	the	
Gates	building.		
	

8. Minutes	–	Approve	Minutes	from	Previous	Meeting(s)	–	Mary	Brolin	
The	date	that	the	executed	Project	Funding	Agreement	was	received	was	corrected,	and	it	was	noted	that	
Consigli’s	two-week	look	ahead	had	been	presented	by	Jeremiah	Driscoll.		Mac	Reid	moved,	Maria	Neyland	
seconded	and	the	minutes	of	the	June	24,	2020	SBC	meeting	were	unanimously	approved	as	amended.			
(Yes:		Altieri,	Berry,	Brolin,	Bruce,	Evans,	Hart,	Klein,	Krishnamurthy,	Kushner,	Light,	Newman,	Neyland,	Reid,	Whitbeck;	
Absent:	Cole,	Edson,	Head,	Minkin,	Raymond)	
	

9. Budget	Update	–	Chuck	Adam	
Chuck	said	that	the	original	project	budget	approved	by	the	MSBA,	Form	3011,	and	the	60%	submission	
budget	are	very	close,	so	the	MSBA	should	continue	to	make	reimbursement	payments	as	anticipated.		We	
have	not	yet	spent	any	of	the	construction	contingency	funds,	but	we	have	spent	$342K	of	the	owner’s	
contingency	on	expenses	such	as	consultants.		The	low	bid	for	waterproofing,	from	a	firm	named	Spillane,	
was	$4,600	below	our	budget.			
	

10. Invoice	Approval	–	Mary	Brolin/	Chuck	Adam	
Chuck	reviewed	the	budget	tracker,	noting	that	Consigli	has	spent	73%	of	their	preconstruction	budget.		
That	amount	does	not	include	the	cost	of	actual	construction.		Chuck	said	that	the	Arrowstreet	invoice,	in	
the	amount	of	$739,500,	is	high	because	of	the	involvement	of	a	number	of	consultants.		In	response	to	a	
question	from	Gary,	Chuck	clarified	that	the	survey	mentioned	in	the	list	of	meetings	was	a	survey	of	
conditions	of	abutters’	properties	in	case	there	was	any	damage	from	vibrations	during	construction.			
	
Committee	members	reviewed	the	invoice	package.		Bob	Evans	moved,	Maria	Neyland	seconded	and,	by	a	
roll	call	vote,	invoices	totaling	$815,501.28	were	unanimously	approved.		(Yes:		Altieri,	Berry,	Brolin,	Bruce,	
Evans,	Hart,	Klein,	Krishnamurthy,	Kushner,	Light,	Newman,	Neyland,	Reid,	Whitbeck;	Absent:	Cole,	Edson,	Head,	
Minkin,	Raymond)	
	

11. Adjourn	
Mac	Reid	moved,	Amy	Krishamurthy	seconded	and,	by	a	roll	call	vote,	the	meeting	was	adjourned	at	
8:34pm.		(Yes:		Altieri,	Berry,	Brolin,	Bruce,	Evans,	Hart,	Klein,	Krishnamurthy,	Kushner,	Light,	Newman,	Neyland,	Reid,	
Whitbeck;	Absent:	Cole,	Edson,	Head,	Minkin,	Raymond)	
	

Respectfully	submitted,	
Karen	Coll	
	
Documents	Used:	
Detailed	Design	60%	Estimates	
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Detailed	Design	60%	Value	Management	List	
Letter,	Acton	Conservation	Commission	RDA	and	EO,	7-7-2020	
Draft	Minutes	of	the	June	24,	2020	SBC	Meeting	
Budget/Invoice	Package	
 
Next	Building	Committee	Meetings			(via	zoom	webinar	at	7	pm	unless	noted):		 
July	22,	2020 
August	12,	2020 
August	26,	2020 
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ACTON-BOXBOROUGH	REGIONAL	SCHOOL	DISTRICT 
School	Building	Committee	(SBC)	Approved	Minutes 

 
Virtual	Public	Webinar	Meeting	 July	29,	2020 
To attend: https://abschools.zoom.us/j/97676739190 7:00	p.m 
 
Members	Present:			 Mary	Brolin;	Adam	Klein	(arr	late);	Amy	Krishnamurthy	(left	early);	Peter	Light	(left	early);	

Marie	Altieri	(arr	7:02pm);	Peter	Berry	(arr	7:02pm,	left	8:00pm);	Dennis	Bruce;	Jason	Cole;	
Bob	Evans;	Bill	Hart;	JD	Head	(arr	7:02pm,	left	early);	Gary	Kushner;	Lynne	Newman;	Maria	
Neyland;	Katie	Raymond;	Mac	Reid;	Chris	Whitbeck	(arr	7:09pm,	left	early).	
	

Members	Absent:			 Maya	Minkin;	Becca	Edson.	
	

Other:	 Karen	Coll;	Representatives	from	Skanska:	Chuck	Adam,	Sovathya	Sar,	Vincent	
Vadeboncoeur;	Representatives	from	Arrowstreet:	Emily	Grandstaff-Rice,	Larry	Spang,	
Claes	Andreasen;	Representatives	from	Consigli:	Jody	Staruk,	Kristy	Lyons,	Jeremiah	
Driscoll;	Representative	from	Acton	Board	of	Selectmen:		David	Martin	(left	8:00pm);	
members	of	the	public.	

 	 
1. 	Mary	Brolin	called	the	meeting	to	order	at	7:01pm.	

Some	members	have	asked	about	site	visits	but	there	isn’t	much	see	yet.		Mary	suggested	waiting	for	site	
visits	until	after	school	opens,	when	Consigli	will	have	prepared	the	site	to	be	kid	and	visitor	friendly.		If	the	
committee	goes	as	a	group,	we	might	need	to	post	the	site	visit;	one	option	is	to	have	several	small	group	
visits.		Gary	Kushner	said	the	site	just	looks	like	a	lot	of	digging	and	he’d	be	more	interested	in	pictures	than	
tours	for	now.		Mary	will	send	out	a	sign	up	sheet	for	site	visit	time	slots.	
	

2. Review	of	Detailed	Design	--	Chuck	Adam/Emily	Grandstaff-Rice/Jody	Staruk	
a. Site	update	

Claes	gave	a	virtual	‘tour’	of	parts	of	the	building,	which	can	be	seen	in	3D	through	VR	goggles.	The	tour	
moved	from	the	front	entry	into	the	commons	area,	with	a	view	of	the	stairway,	as	well	as	the	cafeteria	
and	media	center,	hallways,	the	gym	and	a	sample	classroom.				
	

b. Bus	turnaround,	bus	and	parent	access	and	reopening	school	plan	
There	have	been	changes	to	the	plans	for	the	bus	turnaround.		Emily	Grandstaff-Rice	reminded	SBC	
members	that	ledge	had	been	found	in	the	area,	resulting	in	a	need	to	relocate	and	redesign	the	septic	
system.		This	has	also	delayed	construction	of	the	bus	loop.	One	issue	is	how	to	coordinate	buses	
coming	onto	the	site	to	avoid	the	use	of	Spruce	Street.		The	final	bus	loop	will	be	completed	about	eight	
weeks	after	school	starts;	until	then	there	will	be	a	temporary	bus	loop	on	the	existing	Gates	parking	lot.	
The	septic	tanks	will	now	be	located	near	the	service	entry	instead	of	under	the	bus	turnaround,	which	
will	require	a	longer	pipeline	and	there	will	be	some	grading	issues	to	resolve.		
	
Jeremiah	Driscoll	showed	an	illustration	of	the	site	plan.		Buses	will	enter	from	Arlington	Street,	go	along	
the	edge	of	the	site	past	the	final	turnaround	site	to	the	current	parking	lot	to	the	temporary	
turnaround.		The	temporary	bus	road	is	only	wide	enough	for	one	bus	at	a	time,	so	flagging	and	
communication	will	be	required	to	manage	traffic.		Car	traffic	will	enter	the	property	from	Spruce	Street,	
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around	the	side	of	the	current	building	to	a	turnaround	at	the	back.		A	flagger	will	ensure	the	separation	
of	buses	and	cars.	With	the	reduced	onsite	student	population	this	year,	there	are	likely	to	be	fewer	
buses	than	usual,	possibly	as	few	as	six	buses.	Marie	noted	that	no	students	and	limited	staff	will	be	in	
the	building	on	Wednesdays,	which	could	ease	some	constraints	on	construction	during	those	days.		
	
Jeremiah	showed	an	area	near	the	temporary	bus	loop	that	will	be	used	for	play	space	and	Lynne	
Newman	said	they	will	identify	additional	areas	for	outside	play	during	the	construction	of	the	bus	loop.		
Once	the	final	turnaround	is	completed,	it	will	be	used	as	a	play	area	during	school	hours.	Adam	Klein	
asked	about	staff	parking;	Lynne	said	that	there	will	be	enough	spaces.		Dennis	Bruce	asked	if	schools	
were	expecting	an	increased	number	of	parent	drop-offs;	Lynne	said	that	was	likely	and	that	they	are	
looking	for	additional	potential	drop-off	locations.		The	possibility	of	a	remote	drop-off	spot	in	West	
Acton	with	someone	escorting	students	to	school	was	discussed,	which	is	a	possibility	but	could	present	
some	logistical	challenges.		Jason	Cole	asked	about	the	cost	impact	of	the	newly	discovered	ledge;	final	
numbers	are	not	available	yet	but	Emily	said	that	the	effort	was	to	avoid	the	cost	of	removing	the	ledge.			
	

c. Other	updates	
Mary	said	there	have	been	some	community	concerns,	especially	among	a	number	of	Douglas	parents	
who	mistakenly	thought	their	picnic	tables	had	been	removed,	which	was	not	true.			
	

3. Geothermal	Update	–	Emily	Grandstaff-Rice	
Larry	Spang	showed	an	illustration	of	the	site	including	the	geothermal	well	fields.	The	wells	are	tucked	very	
tight	to	the	existing	school	building.		Two	test	wells	have	already	been	drilled.		Test	well	#1	confirmed	
expectations	about	conductivity	and	the	need	for	a	total	of	70	wells.		Test	well	#2	is	expected	to	reconfirm	
those	results.		Drilling	the	remaining	68	wells	will	start	in	December	and	will	take	several	months,	moving	
from	east	to	west.		Winter	weather	is	not	a	problem.		The	wells	will	be	600	feet	deep.		This	will	be	closed	
loop	system,	with	loops	that	go	to	the	bottom	and	back	up	filled	with	glycol.		This	system	is	considered	very	
safe	by	the	EPA	because	there	is	no	interaction	with	groundwater.		There	will	be	two	system	vaults,	reduced	
from	the	original	estimate	of	three,	that	are	underground	and	will	require	manhole	access;	these	will	be	
under	the	playground	area.			
	
Peter	Light	asked	about	the	noise	level	given	the	proximity	to	the	building;	Jeremiah	said	that	there	will	be	
some	noise	and	vibration,	so	the	plan	is	to	drill	close	to	the	school	during	non-school	times.		Bill	Hart	asked	if	
the	wells	could	handle	100%	of	the	heating	and	cooling	capacity	required;	Larry	said	that	the	system	had	
been	downsized	slightly	from	the	absolute	peak,	which	would	have	required	another	20	–	25	wells,	and	
added	a	boiler	as	a	backup.		Emily	said	they	had	originally	thought	the	system	would	require	90	wells,	but	
they	have	been	able	to	refine	the	requirements.		Bill	noted	that,	given	the	tightness	of	the	space,	it	would	
have	been	hard	to	find	room	for	20	more	wells.	Gary	Kushner	said	that	waterproofing	issues	have	created	
problems	at	Blanchard	School’s	underground	utilities	and	asked	about	water	protection	for	this	area.	
	

4. Permits/Meetings	with	Acton	Town	Depts	–	Mary	Brolin/Emily	Grandstaff-Rice/Chuck	Adam	
Gary	confirmed	with	Chuck	that	there	a	list	of	all	the	permits	we’ll	need	for	the	project.	Most	of	the	permits	
are	in	process	with	the	Conservation	Commission	and	the	Board	of	Health	(BoH)	until	we	get	to	the	
boardwalk	next	year,	which	will	fall	under	the	purview	of	the	Army	Corps	of	Engineers.			
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a. Conservation	Commission	

We	will	be	meeting	with	the	Conservation	Commission	on	August	5th,	a	continuance	of	our	Notice	of	
Intent	(NOI)	hearing	about	water	resources.			
	

b. Board	of	Health	
Our	meeting	with	the	BoH	is	tonight	and	overlaps	with	this	SBC	meeting.		At	4:00	today	we	learned	
about	some	late	breaking	conditions,	which	have	been	reviewed	by	Nitsch.		The	issue	is	that	chemicals	
(PFAs)	are	leaching	into	the	Acton	water	supply;	these	were	non	detectable	a	year	ago.	This	issue	could	
be	controversial.		JD	Head	and	others	will	join	Emily	at	the	meeting.		
	

c. Building	Department	
We	have	the	demolition	permits	and	will	be	filing	for	the	foundation	permit.		There	don’t	appear	to	be	
any	red	flags.			
	

5. Schedule	Updates	–	Chuck	Adam	
a. Overall	Schedule	

The	biggest	concern	at	this	point	is	making	sure	the	site	is	safe	and	ready	for	school	to	reopen,	especially	
the	temporary	parking	and	bus	turnaround	areas.			
	

b. MSBA	
We	are	still	on	schedule	with	the	MSBA.			
	

c. Bid	Packages	
Kristy	Lyons	said	that	Bid	Package	#2	had	gone	out	June	10th	and	the	bids	have	come	in.		This	package	
includes	the	balance	of	the	sitework,	geothermal	wells,	concrete	work	for	entire	project,	all	structural	
steel,	and	other	materials;	it	does	not	include	the	septic	changes.	The	package	represents	about	25%	of	
overall	trade	costs.		Chuck	said	that	the	good	news	is	that	the	bids	on	this	package	came	in	$2MM	under	
our	budget,	reflecting	the	fact	that	subcontractors	are	hungry	for	work	in	this	market.	Conditions	in	the	
steel	market	are	ideal	for	us	right	now.		Subs	are	just	beginning	to	get	back	to	work	after	some	Covid-
related	shutdowns,	which	is	making	the	marketplace	more	competitive.		This	is	a	good	job	for	subs;	the	
design	work	is	detailed	enough	that	they	are	very	clear	about	the	work	being	required.		Adam	noted	
that	the	remaining	75%	of	the	work	could	go	over	or	under	budget.		Kristy	said	that	this	is	a	$2MM	
buffer;	if	others	come	in	below	budget,	that	could	allow	us	to	add	back	some	items	that	were	eliminated	
through	the	VM	process.			
	
Kristy	reviewed	the	numbers	in	the	estimate.		The	related	contingency	and	escalation	amounts	can	be	
eliminated	because	these	numbers	are	now	final.		By	November	we’ll	know	the	GMP	cost	for	everything	
except	change	orders.		Subs	will	be	responsible	for	Covid	precautions	like	hand-washing	and	distancing;	
because	it’s	outdoor	work,	it’s	easier	to	manage	these	precautions.		In	addition,	the	subs	have	gotten	
used	to	working	in	a	Covid	environment.		
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Chuck	said	the	bids	have	been	preliminarily	reviewed	with	a	final	review	underway.		He	recommended	a	
positive	vote	contingent	on	the	results	of	the	final	review.		
	

VOTE:		Adam	Klein	moved	to	approve	the	Guaranteed	Maximum	Price	(GMP)	for	Bid	Package	#2	
in	the	amount	of	$21,704,172,	contingent	on	a	final	review,	and	to	authorize	Peter	Light	to	sign	
the	contract.		Gary	Kushner	seconded	and,	by	a	roll	call	vote,	the	SBC	approved	the	motion.		
(Yes:		Altieri,	Brolin,	Bruce,	Cole,	Evans,	Hart,	Krishnamurthy,	Klein,	Kushner,	Newman,	Neyland,	Raymond,	
Reid,	Whitbeck;	Absent:	Berry,	Edson,	Head,	Light,	Minkin,).	

	
6. Modular	Update	–	Chuck	Adam	

Chuck	said	that	he	was	still	waiting	for	permits	for	the	modulars.		The	‘cans’	are	finished	and	are	ready	to	be	
shipped.		They	are	taking	a	second	look	at	the	foundations	and	at	potentially	making	some	grading	changes.			
	

7. Construction	Updates	–	Consigli	
Jeremiah	reviewed	the	4-week	look-ahead	schedule.	Demolition	and	abatement	of	the	Gates	Kindergarten	
pod	has	been	completed.		The	construction	team	will	finish	framing	and	putting	up	the	exterior	wall	and	
roofing,	followed	by	the	interior	wall	and	the	painting.		They	will	also	address	the	grading	of	the	temporary	
bus	loop	and	bus	access	road,	as	well	as	the	installation	of	a	retaining	wall.	Most	of	the	enabling	work,	Bid	
Package	#1,	has	been	completed,	other	than	the	septic	system,	which	will	be	completed	as	soon	as	the	plans	
are	approved	by	the	Acton	Board	of	Health	(BoH).		Jeremiah	showed	photos	of	the	site	excavation.			
	

8. Minutes	–	Approve	Minutes	from	Previous	Meeting(s)	–	Mary	Brolin	
Adam	Klein	noted	that	he	was	at	the	7-8-2020	meeting	but	had	arrived	after	the	start	of	the	meeting.		Maria	
Neyland	moved,	Adam	Klein	seconded	and,	by	a	roll	call	vote,	the	minutes	of	the	7-8-2020	SBC	meeting	
were	approved	as	amended.	(Yes:		Altieri,	Brolin,	Bruce,	Cole,	Evans,	Hart,	Krishnamurthy,	Klein,	Kushner,	Newman,	
Neyland,	Raymond,	Reid,	Whitbeck;	Absent:	Berry,	Edson,	Head,	Light,	Minkin,).	
	

9. Budget	Update	–	Chuck	Adam	
Chuck	shared	the	Owners	Contingency	log.		Of	the	initial	$1,643090	in	total	budgeted	contingencies,	items	
totaling	$323,465	have	already	been	approved.		Two	additional	items	just	came	in,	costing	$42,300,	but	
have	not	yet	been	approved.	Chuck	then	showed	the	Construction	Contingency	log,	with	a	total	contingency	
budget	of	$2,381,396.		Items	costing	$56,052.72	have	already	been	approved,	with	$1,321,590.62	in	costs	
that	have	not	yet	been	approved;	some	of	these	are	estimates.		One	expense	is	for	pumping	wastewater	
from	Gates;	while	the	estimated	price	is	for	a	full	year,	this	will	only	be	a	temporary	expense	until	the	final	
septic	system	is	built.	These	changes	will	leave	us	with	only	42%	of	the	construction	contingency	remaining.		
Members	asked	if	we	were	going	through	this	contingency	budget	too	quickly.		Chuck	said	that	he	doesn’t	
like	to	go	through	it	too	fast,	but	it	could	be	boosted	through	further	VM	or	reductions	in	bid	package	prices.			
	
Jason	Cole	asked	why	the	costs	of	addressing	the	ledge	and	septic	system	relocation	issues,	at	$1MM,	was	
so	high.	The	costs	are	not	final	yet,	but	the	overall	expense	is	not	straightforward.		Some	work	has	been	
shifted	from	Bid	Package	#2	to	the	enabling	Bid	Package	#1	in	an	effort	to	keep	things	moving.	Chuck	said	
that	it	was	better	to	find	this	ledge	now,	and	we	should	anticipate	other	unexpected	issues	to	come	up	as	
sitework	continues.		He	does	not	anticipate	any	more	hazardous	materials.		Once	the	contracts	are	signed,	
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the	bidders	will	own	the	risk.	Bill	Hart	asked	about	the	cost	to	remove	the	transite	pipe.		There	is	a	lot	of	
pipe;	some	removal	has	been	approved	but	they	expect	to	find	a	lot	more.			Skanska	is	now	including	
information	about	contingent	expenses	in	the	invoice	packages.			
	

10. Invoice	Approval	–	Mary	Brolin/	Chuck	Adam	
Chuck	reviewed	the	budget	tracker	and	invoice	package,	noting	that	one	of	the	invoicers,	Project	Dog,	is	an	
online	bidding	and	advertising	company.		There	were	also	invoices	from	the	law	firm	Stoneman	Chandler	&	
Miller	and	from	Carroll	Excavating,	which	had	dug	test	pits	needed	to	meet	BoH	requirements.		Chuck	also	
explained	the	invoice	from	Consigli,	which	was	unusual	in	a	mid-month	packet.	Chuck	said	that	all	of	the	
invoices	had	been	reviewed	and	approved.			
	
Bob	Evans	moved,	Maria	Neyland	seconded,	Jason	Cole	abstained	and,	by	a	roll	call	vote,	the	SBC	approved	
invoices	in	the	total	amount	of	$679,473.20.		(Yes:		Altieri,	Brolin,	Bruce,	Evans,	Hart,	Klein,	Kushner,	Newman,	
Neyland,	Raymond,	Reid;	Abstain:	Cole;	Absent:	Berry,	Edson,	Head,	Krishnamurthy,	Light,	Minkin,	Whitbeck).	
	

11. Adjourn	
Some	members	had	left	early	to	attend	a	BoH	meeting	regarding	the	building	project	septic	system.		Maria	
Neyland	moved,	Adam	Klein	seconded	and,	by	a	roll	call	vote,	the	meeting	was	adjourned	at	8:47pm.		(Yes:		
Altieri,	,	Brolin,	Bruce,	Cole,	Evans,	Hart,	Klein,	Kushner,	Newman,	Neyland,	Raymond,	Reid;	Absent:	Berry,	Edson,	Head,	
Krishnamurthy,	Light,	Minkin,	Whitbeck).	
	

Respectfully	submitted,	
Karen	Coll	
	
Documents	Used:	
4-Week	Look-Ahead	Schedule	
Draft	Minutes	of	the	7-8-2020	SBC	Meeting	
Construction	Contingency	Log	
Owners	Contingency	Log	
Budget	and	Invoice	Package	
	
Next	Building	Committee	Meetings			(all	via	zoom	webinars	at	7	pm	unless	noted):		 
August	12,	2020 
August	26,	2020	
September	9,	2020	
September	23,	2020 





















       
Acton-Boxborough Regional School District  

         Revised SCHOOL CALENDAR, 2020-2021          
 Bold BOXED Dates = No School Days   

            

Voted by School Committee on 1/9/2020 and 8/5/2020 to change start date      08/6/2020 

   
Aug.       M T W T F                           
             24    25     26    27    28 Teachers’ Professional Learning Days  
Sept.     31  1 2 3    4     begin Aug 26 and are underlined 
 7 8 9 10 11 Labor Day - Sept 7 
 14 15 16 17 18 Schools Open – Sept 8 14  
 21 22 23 24 25 Yom Kippur – Sept 28 
 28 29 30   School Days – 16 12 
 
Oct. M T W T F  
    1 2    
 5 6 7 8 9 Prof Learning Day – Oct 9 
 12 13 14 15 16 Columbus Day – Oct 12 
 19 20 21   22 23 School Days – 21  20 
 26 27     28   29     30  
 
Nov. M T W T F Prof Learning Day – Nov 3 
 2 3 4 5 6 Election Day – Nov 3 
 9 10 11 12 13 Veterans Day – Nov 11 
 16 17 18 19 20 Early Release Day – Nov 25 
 23 24 25 26 27 Thanksgiving Recess – Nov 26 & 27 
 30     School Days - 17  
    
Dec. M T W T F 
  1 2 3 4       
 7 8 9 10 11  
 14 15 16 17 18 Winter Recess - Dec. 24 – Jan 3 
 21 22 23 24 25 School Days - 17 
 28 29 30 31       
  
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
Some major religious and cultural holidays are found on page 2. Rosh Hashanah is 
Saturday, September 19, 2020. 
 
Weeks with a no-school holiday will have students in school on the Wednesday. 
 
No School and Delayed Opening Announcements air on TV Channels 4, 5 and 7 and 
radio stations WBZ and WEIM. See postings at http://abschools.org  
Acton Town Meeting begins April x, 2021. Boxborough Meeting begins May x, 2021. 
 
Acton-Boxborough Regional School Committee Meetings are usually held twice a 
month. See https://www.abschools.org/school_committee  for more information.                               

  
Jan. M T W T F      
     1  
 4 5 6 7 8 Schools Open - Jan 4 
 11 12 13 14 15  
 18 19 20 21 22 Martin Luther King Day - Jan 18 
 25 26 27 28 29 School Days - 19 
 
Feb. M T W T F  
 1 2 3 4 5  
 8 9 10 11 12 Presidents’ Day - Feb 15 
 15 16 17 18 19 Winter Recess - Feb 15-19 
 22 23 24 25 26 School Days – 15 
  
   
Mar. M T W T F 
 1 2 3 4 5      
 8 9   10 11 12   
 15 16 17 18 19    
            22 23 24 25 26 School Days - 23 
 29 30 31      
 
Apr. M T W T F   
      1 2 Good Friday – Apr 2 
 5 6 7 8 9 Patriots Day – Apr 19 
 12 13 14 15 16 Spring Recess - Apr 19 - 23 
 19 20 21 22 23 School Days - 16 
 26 27 28 29 30      
    
May M T W T F 
 3 4 5 6 7   
 10 11 12 13 14   
 17 18 19 20 21 Memorial Day - May 31   
 24 25 26 27 28 School Days - 20 
 31 
 
June M T W T F   
  1 2 3 4  
 7 8 9 10 11 Graduation – June 4 

 14 15 16 17 18 Last Day/Early Rel– June 15 

 21 22 23 24 25 School Days – 13 11 for total of 177 170 
 28 29 30   



       
Acton-Boxborough Regional School District  

          SCHOOL CALENDAR, 2020-2021           
                                        

            

Voted by School Committee on 1/9/2020 and 8/5/2020 to change start date      08/6/2020 

  Major Religious and Cultural Holidays 
  (some are school days, some are not)   
  
 
  July 31     Eid al-Adha 
  September 19-20   Rosh Hashanah 
  September 28   Yom Kippur 
  November 14   Diwali begins 
  December 11   Chanuka begins 
  December 25   Christmas 
  December 26-Jan 1   Kwanzaa 
  February 12    Lunar New Year 
  April 2     Good Friday 
  March 28 – April 3   Passover 
  April 4     Easter 
  April 13 – May 11   Ramadan 
  May 13     Eid al-Fitr 
 
  The observance of both Jewish and Muslim holidays 
  begins at sundown of the preceding day. Please see 

our Religious and Cultural Holidays policy IMD on the 
school website for more information at: 

  https://www.abschools.org/school_committee/policies   
 
 
 
 

Direct School Phone Numbers: 
 
Blanchard:     978-263-4569 
Conant:     978-266-2550 
Douglas:    978-266-2560 
Gates:     978-266-2570 
McCarthy-Towne:   978-264-3377 
Merriam:    978-264-3371 
All Other Schools:   978-264-4700  

 
 
 
 

 
2020 - 2021 School Start Times 
 
 
Carol Huebner Early Childhood Programs: 
Morning Session  8:30 – 11:15 am 
Afternoon Session 12:15 – 3:00 pm 
All-Day Session         8:30 am – 3:00 pm 
 
 
Kindergarten: 
AM        8:50 -11:30 
PM       12:40 - 3:20 
 
 
All Elementary Schools: 
8:50 am – 3:20 pm 
 
 
Secondary Schools: 
AB Regional High School  8:00 am – 2:47 pm 
(Early Dismissal 11:22 am) 
 
R.J. Grey Junior High School 8:00 am – 2:36 pm 
(Early Dismissal 11:10 am) 
 
 
 
 


